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PRINCETON STUDENTS “RETURN” CONTAMINATED WATER TO DOW BOARD MEMBER TO MARK ANNIVERSARY OF THE BHOPAL DISASTER

Yesterday afternoon, December 2nd, 2003, four Princeton students marked the anniversary of the Bhopal disaster by returning a sample of contaminated water from Bhopal to Dr. Harold T. Shapiro, the President Emeritus of Princeton University and an 18-year member of Dow Chemical’s Board of Directors. The students, acting on behalf of Students for Bhopal, called on Dow to accept its moral and legal responsibility for the Bhopal disaster, the worst industrial disaster in human history.

On December 2nd and 3rd, 1984, a Union Carbide plant in Bhopal, India, began leaking 27 tons of methyl isocyanate, a deadly gas. None of the plant’s safety systems were operational, allowing the gas to spread throughout the city. Roughly half a million people were exposed to the gas and 20,000 have died to date as a result of their exposure. More than 120,000 people still suffer from such ailments as blindness, extreme difficulty in breathing, cancer, and gynecological disorders. Union Carbide abandoned vast quantities of chemicals at the site and testing has revealed that dangerous levels of carcinogens and heavy metals—including mercury, trichloroethene, chloroform, and lead—have seeped into the water supply for 20,000 Bhopal residents. In 2001, the Dow Chemical Corporation purchased Union Carbide, thereby acquiring its assets and liabilities. However Dow-Carbide has refused to clean up the site, provide safe drinking water or health care, or face trial in India, where it faces charges of culpable homicide. Ten to fifteen people continue to die each month in Bhopal as a result of the disaster and the ongoing chemical contamination.

The students approached Dr. Shapiro immediately after he completed an open speech to the Princeton community about bioethics. The students told Dr. Shapiro that it was Dow-Carbide’s ethical responsibility to address Carbide’s pending liabilities in Bhopal, that include medical and economic rehabilitation of victims, clean up of toxic wastes and contaminated groundwater, and provision of safe drinking water. The students then presented Mr. Shapiro with a sample of Bhopal’s contaminated water, as well as the testimonial of a Bhopal survivor. Harold Shapiro is a past President of the University of Michigan (1980-1987) and Princeton University (1988-2001). He was elected to the Dow Board of Directors in 1985, and the Presiding Director of The Board of Directors as of February 2003. 

Twenty-five US colleges and universities have organized events this week commemorating the Bhopal disaster and urging Dow to take action; samples of Bhopal’s contaminated water are also being delivered to ten of Dow’s 13 other Board members.

“We feel that this was a clear admission of liability on the part of Dow-Carbide,” said Sujata Ray, a member of Students for Bhopal. “The contamination that Dow-Carbide left behind in Bhopal is their responsibility, and it belongs in their hands. Now that Dow-Carbide has accepted a sample of this contamination, thanks to Mr. Shapiro, we hope that the company will act swiftly to clean up its remaining pollution in Bhopal. Until it does so, we intend to continue and intensify our organizing here at Princeton and across the country.”

More information about the Bhopal disaster and the student campaign is available at www.studentsforbhopal.org.
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